Minutes of the 2011 American Society of Environmental History Society Executive Committee Meeting

Saturday, April 16, 2011, 12:00 pm- 5:00 pm

Phoenix, Arizona

In attendance:

Officers:

Harriet Ritvo, President

Mark Madison, Treasurer

Ellen Stroud, Secretary

John McNeill, Vice President and President elect

Executive Committee Members:

Marcus Hall

Paul Hirt

Tina Loo

Lisa Mighetto, Executive Director

Gregg Mitman, Executive Committee Member and Vice President elect

Linda Nash

Mark Stoll

Nancy Langston, Ex Officio, Past President, and Editor of Environmental History

Doug Weiner, Ex Officio, Past President

Steve Pyne, , Ex Officio, Past President

Will Knight, Graduate Student Representative

Guests:

Steve Anderson, Forest History Society President

Tom Dunlap, Journal Management Group

Jay Taylor, Journal Management Group

Trish Thomas, Oxford University Press

Richard Tucker, Program Committee Chair

Louis Warren, Executive Committee Member elect

Harriet Ritvo called the meeting to order.

Richard Tucker and Paul Hirt were thanked for their hard work on putting together a great conference.

Mark Stoll moved approval of the minutes, and Tina Loo seconded. 

Minutes of the 2010 meeting were approved unanimously

Lisa Mighetto announced the ASEH election results:  

Gregg Mitman was elected Vice President, and will serve as President after John McNeill.

Lynn Easley and Connie Chiang were elected to the nominating committee.

Louis Warren, Sara Gregg, Sterling Evans, and Graeme Wynn were elected to the executive committee.

Richard Tucker reported on the 2011 Phoenix conference, which attendees were very pleased by.  In terms of sheer number of attendees, the conference was a clear success.  In addition, there had been a good response to difficult political circumstances, and the crisis was handled in a way that galvanized the community. Many new components were added to the program to specifically address issues of environmental justice and environmental implications of immigration issues, and the events were well received and well attended.  

Also, a new online system for submissions was a huge improvement over prior systems, worked very well, and will be used again next year.  

Paul Hirt reported that attendance was at 581, which is the second highest attendance ever, falling just shy of the record of 603 set in Portland.

Discussion ensued about conference expectations, with several people voicing concern that the level of programming for this conference cannot be the new norm.  Three plenary sessions, field trips before and after the conference, and more than the usual number of field trips during the conference became both very expensive for the organization, and stretched the limits of volunteer organizers. 

The sense of the committee was that the 2011 Phoenix conference was an extraordinary year, and that political circumstances necessitated the additional programming, for which we were all grateful, and which the committee understood to be a special case, not an expectation for future program committees or local arrangements committees.

Concerns were raised that field trips be revenue generating or at least cost-neutral, and also that the administrative costs be considered in addition to the specific financial costs.  They can be real draws for conference attendees, but can be severe drains on committees and volunteers, even if they are revenue neutral or make money.  Nevertheless, they are important opportunities for interactions between senior and junior scholars, in particular.

Lisa reported that one reason field trips were so expensive was lack of communication, which resulted in multiple leaders of individual trips going for free, too many nights of free lodging offered for trip leaders, and other such things that could be better managed with better communication.  Lisa suggested a limit of 2 nights free lodging for plenary speakers, for example.

Nancy Langston made a motion that plenary speakers be limited to 2 nights free lodging and that field trip leaders get a free trip, but no lodging. 

Seconded by Gregg Mitman.

The motion passed unanimously.

Richard Tucker reported that the experience with people participating in the conference by teleconferencing was not very good.  The technology was expensive for how many people participated, and also not very reliable.  

Discussion ensued acknowledging that technology is changing quickly, and that a few years down the road, it might make sense to look at the option again, but at the moment live remote interactions are expensive, complicated and unreliable in a conference hotel setting.

The Committee then turned to the report from the Journal, from Tom Dunlap and Jay Taylor, co-chairs of the Journal Management Group, and TrishThomas from Oxford University Press.

Tom Dunlap reported that the transition to publishing with Oxford had been accomplished, and that next year’s financial statement would look much different because the transition would be in the past.  Everyone worked very hard and very well to effect the speedy transition, and all cooperated for the good of the journal.  While there are still glitches to be worked out about the schedule and procedures, they are not systemic and will be straightforwardly resolved.

He reported that the Journal Management Group was in the process of gathering data to make informed decisions for the benefit of both societies.  They reported the need for a database, and a need for a larger look at operations.

We need some continuing picture of how things are developing and changing so we can report over the years; we can’t do it yet, we’ll know if there are systematic changes needed in a few years.  

Jay Taylor reported that the group was working on formalizing a process of assessing the editor, which has to date been done in good spirit, but with few metrics and no consistency in reporting.

Trish Thomas presented the publishers report, which had not been included in the meeting packet.  She reported that institutional subscriptions were where we want them to be.  Next year, because of new consortia agreements there will be more international access points, and the digital archive will be a revenue stream, but both items were still in the future because of contract timing.  She reported circulation as stable, with many more opportunities for dissemination.

There was discussion about visibility with other organizations and at other conferences, and also of the fact that it benefits the journal for people to use library portals rather than their own subscriptions when possible.

Nancy Langston pointed out that the journal would be delighted to see more international presence in both authors and themes in journal submissions, and asked for feedback on how best to distinguish the journal from Environment and History.  The acceptance rate, 18%, means that we are a hard journal to get into, which is good.  One challenge is a tiny number of submissions from women.  Now that we’ve begun systematically collecting data about submissions, for example, such issues will be easier to identify and analyze.

Discussion ensued about clarifying the mission statement for the journal, which could improve the percentage of submissions that are appropriate to the journal.

Harriet Ritvo called for wrapping up the discussion.  Tom Dunlap, Jay Taylor, Steve Anderson, and Trish Thomas were thanked for their participation and all of their hard work, and were released from the meeting.  Nancy Langston was also thanked, but not stayed on in the meeting as current editor of the journal.  Doug Wiener, Paul Hirt and Mark Stoll were also thanked, as they are rotating off the committee this year.

10 minute break

Reconvening after the break, Lisa Mighetto, Steve Pyne, and Paul Hirt did not immediately rejoin the meeting.

Mark Madison presented the Treasurer’s Report, which included a slight loss of about $3000, almost exclusively from journal transition costs.  Next year, the society expects more income. 

Mark Madison reported that student travel grants have really jumped, which is great, could maybe be leveraged better, perhaps by giving them a year’s subscription to the journal, to get them to begin to be lifelong members.

Mark Stoll moved that travel grants comes with a one-year journal subscription.

Gregg Mitman seconded the motion.

The motion passed unanimously.

There was discussion of the issue of joint memberships and journal subscriptions. 

Steve Pyne re-entered the meeting.

Mark Madison made a motion that we ask the journal management group to move joint membership management to OUP.

Nancy Langston seconded the motion.

Discussion ensued, in which the sense of the meeting was that this was a request for administrative simplification, since it is important for both organizations to be able to track their own members, both joint and not, and that such a move would allow us to do so, as well as ensure that all joint members receive all electronic access rights to the journal that non-joint ASEH members do.

The motion passed unanimously.

Paul Hirt rejoined the meeting.

There was discussion of the conference not nearly as much money as in past years, closer to $6000 than $20,000. Among the reasons were teleconferencing, not being recognized as a non-profit in Arizona, and the additional programming. 

Nancy Langston suggested having a stated goal of a range of income for the conference, but lower than $20,000. 

Steve Pyne emphasized that it is important to strive for significant profit, in case of the unexpected.  Paul Hirt agreed.  Nancy Langston suggested the possibility of 3-year rolling expectations, taking expensive cities into account.

Mark Madison reported that the organization will need to put significant money into our digital assets sometime soon.

Linda Nash reported that the budget for redoing website was very small, which was frustrating, since it is so important and we need to invest in it. It will be money well spent in the future.  Someone professional should be retained who can maintain it and keep it updated.

Nancy Langston moved that we spend 100,000 in 2015 in investing in our digital presence.

Greg Mittman moved that we allow up to $25,000 over the next year under the discretion of Lisa Mighetto and website committee members.

Paul Hirt seconded the motion.

The motion passed unanimously.

Linda Nash reported that the committee needs members.

Steve Pyne raised the issue that we have significant capital, but no endowment, and that at some point we may want or need an endowment.

Harriet Ritvo moved discussion on to the topic of Lisa Mighetto’s performance review.

Mark Madison made an argument we need to rationalizing and regularizing raises as percentages, so that it’s possible to budget. 

Nancy Langston reported that she needs to step down from that committee, and that someone needs to step on.

Gregg Mitman made a motion that the annual raise for the executive director be CPI plus 2-5%.

Nancy Langston seconded the motion.

The motion passed unanimously.

Mark Madison reported that with the society’s finances not being good this year, but with Lisa’s performance at the top, that would suggest thinking of a 0 for our finances and a 10 for her performance., so perhaps a raise in the middle of the range would be appropriate.

Nancy Langston made a motion for a 5% raise.

John McNeil seconded. 

The motion passed unanimously.

Discussion ensued about the desire to move toward the executive director position being one of an employee, not a consultant.  The sense of the meeting was would and should be beneficial to both the director and the organization.

Linda Nash made a motion to the position of executive director as an employee, in consultation with Mark Madison and Gregg Mitman, who will look into options.

Nancy seconded the motion.

The motion passed unanimously.

Nancy Langston moved that we approve the budget.

Mark Stoll seconded.

The Motion passed unanimously.

10 minute break.

Discussion turned to awards.

Lisa Mighetto rejoined the meeting.

Nancy Langston moved to name Richard White for the distinguished scholar award.

Ellen Stroud seconded.

The motion passed unanimously.

John McNeill nominated Tom Dunlap for the distinguished service award. Gregg Mittman seconded.

The motion passed unanimously.

The committee moved on to discussion of the proposed strategic plan, with Lisa Mighetto leading discussion. 

Will Knight reported that there now is a graduate student caucus within the organization, which is interested in being more involved.  He reported that he can represent the caucus for now, and it can elect its own representative to the board in the future.

Lisa Mighetto said she would send strategic plan to Will for comment

There was discussion of the best use of travel grants, especially given NSF funding for domestic travel grants for the next two years.

Nancy Langston moved to raise the international travel grant to $1000 for two years.

Paul Hirt seconded.

The motion passed unanimously.

Discussion returned to the strategic plan, and possibilities for an endowment, and fundraising.  There was some discussion that our earlier perceived need for an endowment was to fund the salary of the executive director, but that is no longer as crucial a need with income from the journal.  Linda Nash suggested that we need to identify particular goals and projects, rather than focus on the goal of strengthening our financial position per se, and work on raising money for those items.  Programmatic goals, public history outreach, and post-docs were all put forward as potential priorities.

Gregg Mitman said that what we’re asking for are programmatic goals.  He moved for John McNeill, as in coming president, to create an adhoc committee to take the current document and develop a full-fledged strategic plan.

Nancy Langston seconded.

The motion passed.

Lisa Mighetto reported on the pilot project with National Park Service, focusing on World War II activities in Hawaii, which is moving forward well.

In discussion of new business, John McNeill reported meeting with representatives from the Association for the Study of Literature and the Environment, who were keen to find connections between their society and ours. They suggested that in 2014 at our conference, our program committee work with theirs to create some joint panels.  That would allow us to gauge interest for potential ongoing collaborations. 

Discussion suggested that at a limited level, it could be a great opportunity for one year, but that joint meetings and elaborate arrangements have been challenging in the past.  Concurrent conferences and co-sponsored sessions were put forward as possibly more workable than joint conferences, offering opportunities to introduce ourselves and our scholarship to each other, without the logistical headaches.

John McNeil asked who would like to be included in a continuing conversation on the matter.  Paul Hirt and Lisa Mighetto said they would join the conversation with representatives from the Association for the Study of Literature and the Environment.  

Linda suggested that ASEH might want to talk about co-sponsored sessions at the AHA, which could be a real opportunity for increasing visibility.  

Lisa Mighetto once again thanked Mark Stoll, Doug Wiener and Paul Hirt for their service, as they are rotating off the committee.

The meeting was adjourned at 5 pm. 

